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	Committee Member
	Present
	absent

	Scott Savard, Chairman
	X
	

	Daniel Healey, Co-Chair
	
	X

	Ed Garone, Derry Police
	X
	

	Mike Gagnon, Derry Fire Dept.
	         X      
	                 

	Jane Simard, Derry School Dept.
	         X
	    

	Alan Côté, DPW 
	X
	

	Open 
	
	

	Walter Deyo
	X
	

	Ronald Goldthwaite
	X
	

	Randall Chase 
	X
	

	Jeremy Lamothe (School Dept Alt)
	
	

	Patti Doyle (School Dept Alt)
	
	

	George Feole (Police Alt)
	       
	

	Jim Richardson (Fire Alt)
	
	

	Mike Fowler (DPW Alt)
	     
	

	Vern Thomas
	
	


In attendance: 

Mrs. Stephanie Barry, resident at 15 Franklin Street.

Mrs. Jennyfer Smith, resident at 9 Meadowbrook Road. 
Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson, via Zoom, 7 Sunset Avenue.
Mrs. Alexandra Lord, via Zoom, 73 Kilrea Road. 
A monthly meeting of the Derry Highway Safety Committee was held on Thursday, September 16, 2021, at the Derry Municipal Center.  The meeting was called to order at 9:01 am. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes from the August 19, 2021 meeting, were reviewed. 
Alan Côté made a motion to approve the August 19, 2021, minutes as written. 
Seconded by Randall Chase.  Ronald Goldthwaite, Chief Gagnon & Jane Simard abstained.
MOTION PASSED (5–0). 
OLD BUSINESS 

_____________________________

1) Mrs. Stephanie Barry – 15 Franklin Street – brief follow up for 15 Franklin Street. 

Chief Garone stated that he supports the prohibited parking amendment and that this area is very dangerous due to lack of visibility around vehicles.  No further discussion. 
Motion made by Alan Côté to make the recommendation to the Town Council to prohibit parking on the Easterly Side of Franklin Street beginning 300 feet north of the intersection of East Broadway and continuing northerly for 240 feet to the intersection of Pearl Street.  Seconded by Randall Chase.  Jill Jamro, Recording Clerk, to draft the staff report to the Town Council.  
MOTION PASSED (8–0). 
2) Mrs. Jennyfer Smith – 9 Meadowbrook Road – Derry Traffic Circle (rotary)– follow up discussion.
Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that she wanted to share a few updates.  She recently saw a video of someone blatantly driving the wrong way on purpose through the rotary.  It was brought to her attention that there are no longer crossing guards at the rotary. 

She would like to know what the next steps are for improving the safety of the rotary, what are the roadblocks, and what can she do. 

Jane Simard, Business Administrator for Pinkerton Academy, stated there are no available crossing guards this year, last year, and at the end of the previous school year.  Pinkerton Academy expanded their parking and that reduced the number of students walking to school.  They may have 10 students that cross within a 20-minute period. 
Jane explained the difficulty with recruiting a staff person for a very short shift in the morning and afternoon.  Pinkerton Academy even tried to pull the maintenance people to assist. Their solution was talking to First Student, and they discovered that the majority of their walking students reside at the Fairways.  Those student walkers are now able to take an existing bus at no additional cost to the taxpayers.  Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that she appreciated finding another resource given all the constraints.  
This is a public way and asked the Highway Safety Committee members if they would walk through the rotary? Mrs. Jennyfer Smith stated that she would not and asked if there are any means for safety improvement.

Scott Savard stated that speaking as a resident, that there is no sidewalk on the south side of Route 28.  There is a cross walk on the left-hand side.  A lighted push button walkway may not be feasible.  Alan Côté asked which direction it would face toward.  If it is lit up, it may not be effective, and may be distracting.  The ideal way for student walkers would be travel on Thornton Street to circumvent the rotary but that adds about 750 feet. 

Jennyfer Smith asked what are the next steps? 

Alan Côté stated that he will contact the Southern NH Planning Commission (SNHPC) to see if the rotary would qualify for a road safety audit and possible improvement.  They usually work on street improvement projects that have had fatal or incapacitating crashes in Derry.  There are no funds needed from the town and that the fees are covered by the town’s dues and federal funds through HIP (Highway Infrastructure Program).  Most problems exist on older roads such as limited site distance, lack of lighting, and poor geometry.  Alan Côté stated that the rotary may not qualify for a road safety audit. 

Chief Gagnon stated that in NH motorists yield to the left.  In Massachusetts, motorists used to yield to the right.  Chief Garone stated that was changed and that Massachusetts now yields to the left. 
Scott Savard stated that he has seen yield signs flashing red entering other rotaries.  Placing islands in the rotary may prevent wrong way drivers. 

Alan Côté stated that he is not convinced.  Scott Savard replied that he was just throwing ideas out that may help.  
Scott Savard asked Alan Côté when a decision may be made by the SNHPC.  Alan Côté stated that the applications are due by October 15th each year.  The SNHPC works off a list of dangerous intersections in NH such as English Range Road and By-Pass 28.  Most accidents that occur at the rotary result in fender benders. 

Alan Côté further explained that he has been here for 32 years and does not have the expertise or knowledge to redesign the rotary.

Scott Savard asked what about if we are denied by the SNHPC?  Can we have a study done? 

Alan Côté will contact the SNHPC.  Jennyfer Smith asked about the lead time for SNHPC to respond and Alan Côté answered that he did not know.  
NEW BUSINESS

_____________________________

1) Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson, 7 Sunset Ave – request for crosswalks painted at South Range Elementary School and surrounding streets.
Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson stated that all the other schools in town have sidewalks or white lines painted on sides of the road.  She walks two of her children to school.  She is requesting either white lines on the side of road from Woodland to Silver or crosswalks. 

Alan Côté stated that there are no sidewalks on Sunset Ave.  Compared to West Broadway that has roughly 10,000 to 20,000 vehicles pass through each day; Sunset Ave does not have a huge queue of traffic.  
Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson replied that there are massive amounts of vehicles on both sides during pick up and drop off.  There are lines of vehicles that prevent you from seeing oncoming traffic when crossing from Woodland to Silver.  Alan Côté stated that more people are struck in a crosswalk. 
Scott Savard stated that drivers do not just stop at a crosswalk.  Is it possible to reach out to the school directly regarding pick up and drop off?  Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson asked why they cannot just have a white line?
Scott Savard explained that there is a history of requesting items like these and they have been met with extreme resistance by the Town Council. 

Alan Côté explained that the road is narrow and adding a white line will force traffic into a much narrower pathway. 

Chief Garone stated that in order to be enforceable, it would need to be designated as a crosswalk and prohibit parking. 

Alan Côté stated that he can collect traffic data and that he would be more than happy to set up a traffic counter.
Jane Simard stated that Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson’s statements are valid and accurate regarding congestion and that there are a higher number of cars dropping off and picking up.  Jane Simard stated that the Principal of South Range Elementary School, Mr. Olsen, can send out a safety email to parents. 
Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson stated that they must walk through the vehicles to cross and that on Muzzy Lane to the school, parent drivers do not stop.  Alan Côté suggested to start with the traffic counters on Sunset Ave to Woodland and on Silver Street and that perhaps they could make it a one-way during school hours.  Chief Garone stated that it will be extremely difficult to enforce and that this is such repetitive traffic, they all know there are children around.  Scott Savard stated that it is just plain disregard. 

Mrs. Jaclyn McPherson asked if there is a reason that South Range Elementary School does not have any crosswalks like every other school in Derry?  Scott Savard replied that the school was built in 1965, and at the time, the town’s population was not 40,000.  For this situation, the town is reactive versus proactive.
Jane Simard stated that there are no crossing guards at any schools.  Jane Simard stated that she will talk to the principal and explain the complaints that parent drivers are in a rush, and that the violators are the parents. 
2) Mrs. Alexandra Lord – 73 Kilrea Road – numerous vehicles have hit their front wall.  She is requesting a guard rail, signage to slow down around the curve, or better lighting. 
Mrs. Alexandra Lord stated that they have lived here for 1 ½ years.  It is very dark at night, and they have put out reflectors to try to help.  Their small children use their driveway to play which has them concerned about the safety of their children.  
Alan Côté stated that her property is below Trent Road and that he has not been out to take pictures yet.  A motorist hit their wall, their mailbox, and then hit a guardrail.  He indicated that Trent Road down to her property is a fairly straight section of the road.  A slow sign would be ineffective.  A curve sign would not be recommended as the curve starts after her property.  Chief Garone stated that this is a local road with repetitive traffic versus a state road.  
Mrs. Alexandra Lord stated that the most recent accident occurred a couple of weeks ago at 9pm at night.  Alan Côté explained that this is not a geometry issue and is due to driver inattention.  
At 9:55am, Chief Gagnon left the meeting to attend another meeting.  

Discussion ensued about 73 Kilrea Road not being on a sharp curve and if a curve sign would help.  Alan Côté to put up a traffic counter and he will forward that information to the Derry Police Department.

Jill Jamro briefly discussed updates to the Highway Safety Committee page on the Town of Derry website, https://www.derrynh.org/highway-safety-committee.  There is a new Did You Know Section? Safety Tips & Upcoming Safety Events Tab in green. Rotary Tips and Pedestrian Crossing Information was recently added.    

OLD BUSINESS CONTINUED
_____________________________
The proposed Traffic Ordinance to include prohibited parking on East Broadway (near 94) was not granted by the Town Council.  Chief Garone received a list of questions from the Town Council.  He stated that it is important to remember that the Highway Safety Committee is an advisory board.  Alan Côté provided road dimensions to the Town Council yesterday. 
Alan Côté made a motion to adjourn at 10:07 am. 
Seconded by Randall Chase. 
MOTION PASSED (7–0). 

The next meeting is Thursday, October 21, 2021.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Jill Jamro, Recording Clerk
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